HFF, Inc. Form 10-Q November 08, 2013 Table of Contents

## **UNITED STATES**

#### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM 10-Q

# x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2013

OR

# " TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from\_\_\_\_\_\_ to \_\_\_\_\_\_

Commission file number: 001-33280

#### HFF, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State of

**Incorporation**)

One Oxford Centre 301 Grant Street, Suite 600 Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania (Address of Principal Executive Offices) 51-0610340 (I.R.S. Employer

**Identification No.)** 

15219 (Zip code)

# (412) 281-8714

#### (Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Sections 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No  $\ddot{}$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

 Large accelerated filer
 Accelerated filer
 x

 Non-accelerated filer
 (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)
 Smaller Reporting Company
 "

 Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange
 "
 Act). Yes " No x

Number of shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the registrant outstanding as of October 31, 2013 was 37,248,416 shares.

# HFF, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# September 30, 2013

	Page
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	4
Item 1. Financial Statements	4
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	22
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	35
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	35
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	36
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	36
Item 1A. Risk Factors	36
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	36
Item 3. Defaults upon Senior Securities	36
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	36
Item 5. Other Information	36
Item 6. Exhibits	36
Signatures	37
Certification Pursuant to Section 302	
Certification Pursuant to Section 302	
Certification Pursuant to Section 1350	

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements, which reflect our current views with respect to, among other things, our operations and financial performance. You can identify these forward-looking statements by the use of words such as outlook, believes, expects, potential, continues, may, will. should approximately, predicts, intends, anticipates or the negative version of these words or other plans, estimates, comparable words. Such forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties. Accordingly, there are or will be important factors that could cause actual outcomes or results to differ materially from those indicated in these statements. We believe these factors include, but are not limited to, those described under the caption Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K and this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. These factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read in conjunction with the other cautionary statements that are included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or review any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING THE REGISTRANT

In connection with our initial public offering of our Class A common stock in February 2007, we effected a reorganization of our business, which had previously been conducted through HFF Holdings LLC ( HFF Holdings ) and certain of its wholly-owned subsidiaries, including Holliday Fenoglio Fowler, L.P. and HFF Securities L.P. (together, the Operating Partnerships ) and Holliday GP Corp. ( Holliday GP ). In the reorganization, HFF, Inc., a newly-formed Delaware corporation, purchased from HFF Holdings all of the shares of Holliday GP, which is the sole general partner of each of the Operating Partnerships, and approximately 44.7% of the partnership units in each of the Operating Partnerships (including partnership units in the Operating Partnerships held by Holliday GP) in exchange for the net proceeds from the initial public offering and one share of Class B common stock of HFF, Inc. Following this reorganization, HFF, Inc. became and continues to be a holding company holding partnership units in the Operating Partnerships and all of the outstanding shares of Holliday GP. As of August 31, 2012, HFF Holdings had exchanged all of the remaining partnership units in each of the Operating Partnerships for shares of Class A common stock of the Company pursuant to the Exchange Right (as defined in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q). As of August 31, 2012 and continuing through the filing date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, HFF, Inc. through its wholly-owned subsidiaries, holds 100% of the partnership units in the Operating Partnerships and is the only equity holder of the Operating Partnerships. Since all of the partnership units had been exchanged, the Class B common stock was transferred to the Company and retired on August 31, 2012 in accordance with the Company s certificate of incorporation. We refer to these transactions collectively in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as the Reorganization Transactions. Unless we state otherwise, the information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q gives effect to these Reorganization Transactions.

Unless the context otherwise requires, references to (1) HFF Holdings refer solely to HFF Holdings LLC, a Delaware limited liability company that was previously the holding company for our consolidated subsidiaries, and not to any of its subsidiaries, (2) HFF LP refer to Holliday Fenoglio Fowler, L.P., a Texas limited partnership, (3) HFF Securities refer to HFF Securities L.P., a Delaware limited partnership and registered broker-dealer, (4) Holliday GP refer to Holliday GP corp., a Delaware corporation and the general partner of HFF LP and HFF Securities, (5) HoldCo LLC refer to HFF Partnership Holdings LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and a wholly-owned subsidiary of HFF, Inc., and (6) Holdings Sub refer to HFF LP Acquisition LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and wholly-owned subsidiary of HFF Holdings (together, the Holdings Affliliates ). Our business operations are conducted by HFF LP and HFF Securities, which are sometimes referred to in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as the Operating Partnerships. Also, except where specifically noted, references in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q to the Company, we or us mean HFF, Inc., a Delaware corporation and its consolidated subsidiaries, after giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions.

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

**Item 1. Financial Statements** 

# HFF, Inc.

**Consolidated Balance Sheets** 

(Dollars in Thousands)

(Current period unaudited)

	September 30, 2013		Dec	ember 31, 2012
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	159,268	\$	126,331
Accounts receivable		3,726		1,784
Receivable from affiliate (Note 16)				124
Mortgage notes receivable (Note 6)		6,660		261,272
Prepaid taxes		3,112		828
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		3,044		1,749
Deferred tax asset, net		3,294		4,052
Total current assets, net		179,104		396,140
Property and equipment, net (Note 4)		6,951		4,800
Deferred tax asset, net		158,991		165,877
Goodwill		3,712		3,712
Intangible assets, net (Note 5)		16,868		17,899
Other noncurrent assets		630		771
Total Assets	\$	366,256	\$	589,199
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Current portion of long-term debt (Note 7)	\$	271	\$	299
Warehouse line of credit (Note 8)		6,660		261,272
Accrued compensation and related taxes		45,460		35,597
Accounts payable		1,576		1,344
Payable under tax receivable agreement (Note 12)		10,831		9,919
Other current liabilities		8,015		9,926
Total current liabilities		72,813		318,357
Deferred rent credit		5,882		4,516
Payable under the tax receivable agreement, less current portion ( <i>Note 12</i> )		134,785		145,025
Long-term debt, less current portion (Note 7)		217		279

Total liabilities	213,697	468,177
Stockholders equity:		
Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 175,000,000 authorized;		
37,498,796 and 37,221,461 shares issued, respectively; 37,248,416 and		
37,063,844 shares outstanding, respectively	372	371
Treasury stock, 250,380 and 157,617 shares at cost, respectively	(2,760)	(1,055)
Additional paid-in-capital	75,747	71,267
Retained earnings	79,200	50,439
Total equity	152,559	121,022
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 366,256	\$ 589,199

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements.

# HFF, Inc.

#### Consolidated Statements of Income

# (Dollars in Thousands, except per share data)

# (Unaudited)

	Three M Enc		Nine Mont	ths Ended	
	Septem		Septem		
D	2013	2012	2013	2012	
Revenues	¢ 00 ■47	<b><i><b>Ф</b></i></b> <i>C</i> <b>C O I I</b>	¢ •••	¢ 100 00 1	
Capital markets services revenue	\$ 88,546	\$ 66,944	\$ 221,509	\$ 182,394	
Interest on mortgage notes receivable	299	1,543	1,619	3,866	
Other	569	552	1,509	1,411	
	89,414	69,039	224,637	187,671	
Expenses					
Cost of services	49,752	40,187	131,186	110,041	
Personnel	11,029	6,334	28,223	18,713	
Occupancy	2,406	2,043	6,701	6,070	
Travel and entertainment	2,130	1,627	6,698	5,349	
Supplies, research, and printing	1,307	1,286	3,710	4,037	
Insurance	490	499	1,478	1,357	
Professional fees	970	913	2,902	2,886	
Depreciation and amortization	1,550	1,419	5,146	4,253	
Interest on warehouse line of credit	142	1,070	977	2,550	
Other operating	993	1,330	3,682	3,862	
	70,769	56,708	190,703	159,118	
Operating income	18,645	12,331	33,934	28,553	
Interest and other income, net	3,546	4,407	14,157	12,543	
Interest expense	(8)	(11)	(26)	(32)	
(Increase) decrease in payable under the tax receivable agreement	(701)	(1,204)	(1,040)	(1,213)	
Income before income taxes	21,482	15,523	47,025	39,851	
Income tax expense	8,137	5,392	18,264	15,393	
Net income	13,345	10,131	28,761	24,458	
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	10,010	47	20,701	243	
Net income attributable to controlling interest	\$ 13,345	\$ 10,084	\$ 28,761	\$ 24,215	
Earnings per share - Basic and Diluted					

Income available to HFF, Inc. common stockholders - Basic	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.27	\$ 0.77	\$ 0.66
Income available to HFF, Inc. common stockholders - Diluted	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.27	\$ 0.76	\$ 0.65
See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements.				

# HFF, Inc.

# Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity

(Dollars in Thousands, except share data)

(Unaudited)

			Controlling	g Interest				
	Common S	Stock	Treasur	y Stock	Additional			
					Paid in	Retained	ncontroll	ing Total
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Earnings	Interest	Equity
Stockholders equity,								
December 31, 2012	37,063,844	\$ 371	157,617	\$(1,055)	\$ 71,267	\$ 50,439	\$	\$121,022
Stock compensation and								
other, net					3,986			3,986
Excess tax benefits from								
share-based award activities					494			494
Issuance of Class A								
common stock, net	277,335	2						2
Repurchase of Class A								
common stock	(92,763)	(1)	92,763	(1,705)				(1,706)
Net income						28,761		28,761
Stockholders equity,								
September 30, 2013	37,248,416	\$ 372	250,380	\$ (2,760)	\$ 75,747	\$ 79,200	\$	\$152,559

	Common S	Controlling Interest Common Stock Treasury Stock Additional				r			
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Aı	mount	Paid in Capital	Retained N Earnings	oncontrollir Interest	ng Total Equity
Stockholders equity, December 31, 2011	35,983,965	\$ 360	118,357	\$	(490)	\$ 64,049	\$ 62,914	\$ 3,567	\$ 130,400
Stock compensation and other, net						3,228			3,228
Issuance of Class A common stock, net (1)	1,119,139	11				2,753		(2,764)	
Repurchase of Class A common stock	(39,260)		39,260		(565)				(565)
Record the adjustment to give effect of the tax									
receivable agreement with HFF Holdings						857			857
Distributions								(1,046)	(1,046)

Net income						24,215	243	24,458
Stockholders equity,								
September 30, 2012	37,063,844	\$ 371	157,617	\$(1,055)	\$ 70,887	\$ 87,129	\$	\$157,332

 Includes the effect of the exchange of the Operating Partnerships units by HFF Holdings and the effect of the timing of the tax distribution payments on the ownership of the Operating Partnerships.
 See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements.

HFF, Inc.

#### Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Dollars In Thousands)

# (Unaudited)

	Nine I	Nine Months Ended September 2013 2012		
Operating activities				
Net income	\$	28,761	\$	24,458
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating				
activities:				
Stock based compensation		6,450		2,698
Excess tax benefits from share-based award activities		(494)		
Deferred taxes		7,644		8,836
Increase in payable under the tax receivable agreement		1,040		1,213
Depreciation and amortization:				
Property and equipment		1,262		1,490
Intangibles		3,885		2,763
Gain on sale or disposition of assets, net		(6,684)		(6,795)
Mortgage service rights assumed		(1,569)		(1,539)
Proceeds from sale of mortgage servicing rights		5,425		3,013
Increase (decrease) in cash from changes in:				
Restricted cash				80
Accounts receivable		(1,942)		(1,277)
Receivable from affiliates		124		115
Payable under the tax receivable agreement		(10,368)		(17,741)
Mortgage notes receivable		254,612		(77,362)
Net borrowings on warehouse line of credit		(254,612)		77,362
Prepaid taxes, prepaid expenses and other current assets		(3,579)		(1,091)
Other noncurrent assets		141		471
Accrued compensation and related taxes		7,400		(548)
Accounts payable		232		(642)
Other accrued liabilities		(1,417)		(2,300)
Other long-term liabilities		1,366		1,200
Net cash provided by operating activities		37,677		14,404
Investing activities				
Purchases of property and equipment		(3,272)		(1,988)
Net cash used in investing activities		(3,272)		(1,988)
Financing activities				
Payments on long-term debt		(257)		(249)
Excess tax benefits from share-based award activities		494		

Treasury stock Distributions to noncontrolling interest	(1,705)	(565) (1,046)
Net cash used in financing activities	(1,468)	(1,860)
Net increase in cash	32,937	10,556
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	126,331	141,763
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 159,268	\$ 152,319

See accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements.

,	-
	1
	1

HFF, Inc.

#### Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

#### 1. Organization and Basis of Presentation

#### Organization

HFF, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the Company ), through its Operating Partnerships, Holliday Fenoglio Fowler, L.P., a Texas limited partnership (HFF LP), and HFF Securities L.P., a Delaware limited partnership and registered broker-dealer (HFF Securities and together with HFF LP, the Operating Partnerships), is a commercial real estate financial intermediary and provides commercial real estate and capital markets services including debt placement, investment sales, distressed debt and real estate owned advisory services, structured finance, private equity placements, investment banking and capital market advisory services, loan sales and loan sale advisory services and commercial loan servicing in 21 offices in the United States.

#### **Initial Public Offering and Reorganization**

The Company was formed in November 2006 in connection with a proposed initial public offering of its Class A common stock. On November 9, 2006, the Company filed a registration statement on Form S-1 with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) relating to a proposed underwritten initial public offering of 14,300,000 shares of Class A common stock of the Company (the Offering). On January 30, 2007, the SEC declared the registration statement on Form S-1 effective and the Company priced 14,300,000 shares for the initial public offering at a price of \$18.00 per share. On January 31, 2007, the Company s common stock began trading on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol HF.

The proceeds of the Offering were used to purchase from HFF Holdings LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (HFF Holdings), all of the shares of Holliday GP Corp. (Holliday GP) and partnership units representing approximately 39% of each of the Operating Partnerships (including partnership units in the Operating Partnerships held by Holliday GP).

On February 21, 2007, the underwriters exercised their option to purchase an additional 2,145,000 shares of Class A common stock (15% of original issuance) at \$18.00 per share. These proceeds were used to purchase HFF Holdings partnership units representing approximately 6.0% of each of the Operating Partnerships. The Company did not retain any of the proceeds from the Offering.

In addition to cash received for its sale of all of the shares of Holliday GP and approximately 45% of partnership units of each of the Operating Partnerships (including partnership units in the Operating Partnerships held by Holliday GP), HFF Holdings also received, through the issuance of one share of the Company s Class B common stock to HFF Holdings, an exchange right that permitted HFF Holdings to exchange interests in the Operating Partnerships for shares of (i) the Company s Class A common stock (the Exchange Right ) and (ii) rights under a tax receivable agreement between the Company and HFF Holdings. See Notes 13 and 12 for further discussion of the Exchange Right held by the noncontrolling interest holder and tax receivable agreement, respectively.

As a result of the reorganization, the Company became a holding company through a series of transactions pursuant to a sale and purchase agreement. Pursuant to the Offering and reorganization, the Company s sole assets are, through its wholly-owned subsidiary HFF Partnership Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ( HoldCo LLC ), partnership interests of HFF LP and HFF Securities and all of the shares of Holliday GP. The transactions that

occurred in connection with the initial public offering and reorganization are referred to as the Reorganization Transactions.

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The accompanying consolidated financial statements of the Company as of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 and for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, include the accounts of HFF LP, HFF Securities, and the Company s wholly-owned subsidiaries, Holliday GP and HoldCo LLC. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

The purchase of shares of Holliday GP and partnership units in each of the Operating Partnerships are treated as a reorganization under common control for financial reporting purposes. HFF Holdings owned 100% of Holliday GP, HFF LP Acquisition, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (Holdings Sub), and the Operating Partnerships prior to the Reorganization Transactions. The initial purchase of shares of Holliday GP and the initial purchase of units in the Operating Partnerships were accounted for at historical cost, with no change in basis for financial reporting purposes. Accordingly, the net assets of HFF Holdings purchased by the Company are reported in the consolidated financial statements of the Company at HFF Holdings historical cost.

As the sole stockholder of Holliday GP (the sole general partner of the Operating Partnerships), the Company now operates and controls all of the business and affairs of the Operating Partnerships. The Company consolidates the financial results of the Operating Partnerships, and the prior ownership interest of HFF Holdings in the Operating Partnerships was treated as a noncontrolling interest in the Company s consolidated financial statements. HFF Holdings, through its wholly-owned subsidiary (Holdings Sub), and the Company, through its wholly-owned subsidiaries (HoldCo LLC and Holliday GP), were the only partners of the Operating Partnerships following the Reorganization Transactions. As of August 31, 2012, HFF Holdings had exchanged all of its remaining interests in the Operating Partnerships and, therefore, the Company, through its wholly-owned subsidiaries, became and continues to be the only equity holder of the Operating Partnerships.

#### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

These interim financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) for interim financial information, the instructions to Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and Rule 10-01 of Regulation S-X and should be read in conjunction with the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012. Accordingly, significant accounting policies and disclosures normally provided have been omitted as such items are disclosed therein. In the opinion of management, all adjustments consisting of normal and recurring entries considered necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim periods presented have been included. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts in the financial statements and accompanying notes. These estimates are based on information available as of the date of the unaudited consolidated financial statements. Therefore, actual results could differ from those estimates. Furthermore, operating results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 are not necessarily indicative of the results expected for the year ending December 31, 2013.

The Company has a firm profit participation plan and office profit participation plans that allow for incentive payments to be made, based on achieving various performance metrics, either in the form of cash or stock at the election of the Company s board of directors. The expense associated with the plans is included within personnel expenses in the consolidated statements of income. The expense recorded for these plans is estimated during the year based on actual results at each interim reporting date and an estimate of future results for the remainder of the year. The plans allow for payments to be made in both cash and share-based awards, the composition of which is determined in the first calendar quarter of the subsequent year. Cash and share-based awards issued under these plans are subject to vesting conditions over the subsequent year, such that the total expense measured for these plans is recorded over the period from the beginning of the performance year through the vesting date. Based on an accounting policy election, the expense associated with the share-based component of the estimated incentive payout is recognized before the grant date of the share-based awards due to the fact that the terms of the incentive compensation plans have been approved by the Company s board of directors and the employees of the Company understand the requirements to earn the award. Prior to the grant date, the share-based component expense is recorded as incentive compensation expense within personnel expenses in the Company s consolidated statements of income. Following the award, if any, of the related incentive payout, the share-based component expense is reclassified as stock compensation costs within personnel expenses and the share-based component of the accrued incentive compensation is reclassified as additional paid-in-capital upon the granting of the awards on the Company s consolidated balance sheets.

#### 3. Stock Compensation

The stock compensation cost that has been charged against income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$3.2 million and \$6.4 million, respectively, which is recorded in personnel expenses in the consolidated

#### Table of Contents

statements of income. The stock compensation cost that has been charged against income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2012 was \$0.9 million and \$2.7 million, respectively. At September 30, 2013, there was approximately \$2.2 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested restricted stock units with a weighted average remaining contractual term of 0.5 years. As of September 30, 2013, there were 675,080 restricted stock units outstanding, of which 374,673 units are treated as liability awards and require remeasurement of fair value at the end of each reporting period until settlement. Stock compensation expense related to the liability awards that has been included within income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$2.9 million and \$4.9 million, respectively. Stock compensation expense related to the liability awards that has been included within income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$2.9 million and \$4.9 million, respectively. Stock compensation expense related to the liability awards that has been included within income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$2.9 million and \$4.9 million, respectively. Stock compensation expense related to the liability awards that has been included within income for the three and nine months ended \$0.5 million and \$1.4 million, respectively.

During the three months ended September 30, 2013, no options were granted, exercised, vested or forfeited.

During the three month period ending September 30, 2013, no new restricted stock units were granted or vested, and 1,905 restricted stock units were forfeited.

The fair value of vested restricted stock units was \$3.2 million at September 30, 2013.

#### 4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consist of the following (dollars in thousands):

	Sept	September 30, 2013		<b>1</b> ,		mber 31, 2012
Furniture and equipment	\$	4,983	\$	4,583		
Computer equipment		808		678		
Capitalized software costs		542		475		
Leasehold improvements		9,345		6,718		
Subtotal		15,678		12,454		
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(8,727)		(7,654)		
	\$	6,951	\$	4,800		

At September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 the Company has recorded, within furniture and equipment, office equipment under capital leases of \$1.1 million and \$1.1 million, respectively, including accumulated amortization of \$0.6 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, which is included within depreciation and amortization expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of income. See Note 7 for discussion of the related capital lease obligations.

#### 5. Intangible Assets

The Company s intangible assets are summarized as follows (dollars in thousands):

	September 30, 2013				December 31, 2012			
	Gross Carrying Amount		cumulated ortization	Net Book Value	• •		cumulated ortization	Net Book Value
Amortizable intangible assets:								
Mortgage servicing rights	\$ 33,088	\$	(16,320)	\$16,768	\$30,644	\$	(12,845)	\$17,799
Unamortizable intangible assets:								
FINRA license	100			100	100			100
Total intangible assets	\$ 33,188	\$	(16,320)	\$ 16,868	\$30,744	\$	(12,845)	\$ 17,899

As of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, the Company serviced \$32.2 billion and \$31.3 billion, respectively, of commercial loans. The Company earned \$4.0 million and \$11.8 million in servicing fees and interest

#### Table of Contents

on float and escrow balances for the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2013, respectively. The Company earned \$3.5 million and \$10.2 million in servicing fees and interest on float and escrow balances for the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, respectively. These revenues are recorded as capital markets services revenues in the consolidated statements of income.

The total commercial loan servicing portfolio includes loans for which there are no corresponding mortgage servicing rights recorded on the balance sheet, as these servicing rights were assumed prior to the Company s adoption of ASC 860, *Transfers and Servicing* (ASC 860) on January 1, 2007 and involved no initial consideration paid by the Company. The Company recorded mortgage servicing rights of \$16.8 million and \$17.8 million on \$26.0 billion and \$24.1 billion, respectively, of the total loans serviced as of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012.

The Company stratifies its servicing portfolio based on the type of loan, including life company loans, commercial mortgage backed securities (CMBS), Freddie Mac and limited-service life company loans.

Changes in the carrying value of mortgage servicing rights for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 (dollars in thousands):

						,	Sold /	
Category	12/31/12	Cap	oitalized	An	nortized	Tra	nsferred	9/30/13
Freddie Mac	\$ 7,641	\$	2,463	\$	(1,041)	\$	(5,133)	\$ 3,930
CMBS	7,838		606		(1,463)		3,948	10,929
Life company	2,021		748		(1,236)			1,533
Life company limited	299		215		(138)			376
Total	\$ 17,799	\$	4,032	\$	(3,878)	\$	(1,185)	\$16,768

							Sold /	
Category	12/31/11	Cap	italized	An	nortized	Tra	nsferred	9/30/12
Freddie Mac	\$ 6,126	\$	4,331	\$	(1,047)	\$	(2,674)	\$ 6,736
CMBS	5,273		391		(914)		2,162	6,912
Life company	1,492		912		(714)			1,690
Life company limited	146		236		(88)			294
Total	\$ 13,037	\$	5,870	\$	(2,763)	\$	(512)	\$15,632

Amounts capitalized represent mortgage servicing rights retained upon the sale of originated loans to Freddie Mac and mortgage servicing rights acquired without the exchange of initial consideration. The Company recorded mortgage servicing rights retained upon the sale of originated loans to Freddie Mac of \$0.6 million and \$2.5 million on \$181.0 million and \$829.9 million of loans, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2013, respectively, and \$2.1 million and \$4.3 million on \$695.2 million and \$1.5 billion of loans, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, respectively. The Company recorded mortgage servicing rights acquired without the exchange of initial consideration on the CMBS and Life company tranches of \$0.7 million and \$1.6 million on \$1.5 billion and \$3.6 billion of loans, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2013, respectively, and \$0.5 million and \$1.5 million on \$0.8 billion and \$3.3 billion of loans, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012 respectively. During the nine months ending September 30, 2013 and 2012, the Company sold the cashiering portion of certain Freddie Mac mortgage servicing rights. While the Company transferred the risks and rewards of ownership of the cashiering portion of the mortgage servicing rights, the Company continues to perform limited servicing activities on these loans for a reduced market-based fee. Therefore, the remaining servicing rights were transferred to the CMBS servicing tranche. The result of these transactions was the Company recording a gain in the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2013 of \$1.1 million and \$4.2 million, respectively, and \$0.7 million and \$2.5 million during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, respectively, within interest and other income, net in the consolidated statements of income. The Company also received securitization compensation in relation to the sale of the cashiering portion of certain Freddie Mac mortgage servicing rights in the three and nine months ending September 30, 2013 of \$0.8 million and \$4.4 million, respectively, and \$0.6 million and \$2.5 million during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, respectively. The securitization compensation is recorded within interest and other income, net in the consolidated statements of income.

Amortization expense related to intangible assets was \$1.1 million and \$3.9 million during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 respectively, and \$1.0 million and \$2.8 million during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, respectively, and is recorded in depreciation and amortization in the consolidated statements of income.

Estimated amortization expense for the next five years is as follows (dollars in thousands):

Remainder of 2013	\$ 1,140
2014	4,140
2015	3,305
2016	2,524
2017	1,915
2018	1,398

The weighted-average life of the mortgage servicing rights intangible asset was 6.0 years at September 30, 2013.

#### 6. Fair Value Measurement

ASC Topic 820, *Fair Value Measurement* (ASC 820) establishes a valuation hierarchy for disclosure of the inputs to valuation used to measure fair value. This hierarchy prioritizes the inputs into the following three levels: Level 1 inputs which are quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities; Level 2 inputs which are observable market-based inputs or unobservable inputs corroborated by market data for the asset or liability; and Level 3 inputs which are unobservable inputs based on the Company s assumptions that are not corroborated by market data. A financial asset or liability s classification within the hierarchy is determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

In May 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued an accounting pronouncement which amends the fair value measurement and disclosure requirements to achieve common disclosure requirements between GAAP and International Financial Reporting Standards. The accounting pronouncement requires certain disclosures about transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy, sensitivity of fair value measurements categorized within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy, and categorization by level of items that are reported at cost but are required to be disclosed at fair value. The adoption of this pronouncement had no impact on the Company s consolidated financial statements.

As of September 30, 2013, the Company did not have any assets or liabilities recognized at fair value on a recurring basis.

In accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, from time to time, the Company measures certain assets at fair value on a nonrecurring basis. These assets may include mortgage servicing rights and mortgage notes receivable. The mortgage servicing rights are recorded at fair value upon initial recording and were not re-measured at fair value during the third quarter of 2013 because the Company continues to utilize the amortization method under ASC 860 and the fair value of the mortgage servicing rights exceeds the carrying value at September 30, 2013. The fair value of the mortgage notes receivable was based on prices observable in the market for similar loans. Due to the short term nature of the mortgage note receivable, fair value approximated carrying value at September 30, 2013 and therefore no lower of cost or fair value adjustment was required.

The following table sets forth the Company s financial assets that were accounted for at fair value on a nonrecurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy as of September 30, 2013 (in thousands):

	September 30, 2013 Fair Value Measurements Using:						
	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for						
	Identical						
	Assets Significant Other Sig					gnificant	
	Carrying	Carrying (Level Observable		servable	Unobservable		
	Value	1)	Input	s (Level 2)	Input	ts (Level 3)	
Nonrecurring fair value measurements							
Mortgage notes receivable	\$ 6,660	\$	\$	6,660	\$		
Mortgage servicing rights	16,768					20,070	
Total nonrecurring fair value measurements	\$ 23,428	\$	\$	6,660	\$	20,070	

The following table sets forth the Company s financial assets that were accounted for at fair value on a nonrecurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy as of December 31, 2012 (in thousands):

	December 31, 2012 Fair Value Measurements Using:						
	Quoted Prices in						
	Active Markets for						
	Identical						
		Assets	0	ficant Other	Sig	nificant	
	Carrying	(Level		<b>Observable Inputs</b>		bservable	
	Value	1)	(	Level 2)	Input	ts (Level 3)	
Nonrecurring fair value measurements							
Mortgage notes receivable	\$ 261,272	\$	\$	261,272	\$		
Mortgage servicing rights	17,799					19,848	
Total nonrecurring fair value							
measurements	\$ 279,071		\$	261,272	\$	19,848	

Mortgage servicing rights do not trade in an active, open market with readily-available observable prices. Since there is no ready market value for the mortgage servicing rights, such as quoted market prices or prices based on sales or purchases of similar assets, the Company determines the fair value of the mortgage servicing rights by estimating the present value of future cash flows associated with the servicing of the loans. Management makes certain assumptions and judgments in estimating the fair value of servicing rights, including the benefits of servicing (contractual servicing fees and interest on escrow and float balances), the cost of servicing, prepayment rates (including risk of default), an inflation rate, the expected life of the cash flows and the discount rate. The significant assumptions utilized to value servicing rights as of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 are as follows:

	Sep	tember 30, 2013	Dec	ember 31, 2012
Expected life of cash flows	3	years to 10 years	3	years to 10 years
Discount rate (1)		15% to 20%		15% to 20%
Prepayment rate		1% to 8%		0% to 8%
Inflation rate		2%		2%
Cost of service per loan	\$	1,600 to \$3,995	\$	1,600 to \$3,989

(1) Reflects the time value of money and the risk of future cash flows related to the possible cancellation of servicing contracts, transferability restrictions on certain servicing contracts, concentration in the life company portfolio and large loan risk.

The above assumptions are subject to change based on management s judgments and estimates of future changes in the risks related to future cash flows and interest rates. Changes in these factors would cause a corresponding increase or decrease in the prepayment rates and discount rates used in the Company s valuation model.

FASB ASC Topic 825, *Financial Instruments* also requires disclosure of fair value information about financial instruments, whether or not recognized in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Our financial instruments,

excluding those included in the preceding fair value tables above, are as follows:

*Cash and Cash Equivalents*: These balances include cash and cash equivalents with maturities of less than three months. The carrying amount approximates fair value due to the short-term maturities of these instruments; these are considered Level 1 fair values.

*Warehouse line of credit*: Due to the short-term nature and variable interest rates of this instrument, fair value approximates carrying value; these are considered Level 2 fair values.

#### 7. Capital Lease Obligations

Capital lease obligations consist of the following at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 (dollars in thousands):

	-	nber 30, 013	December 31, 2012		
Capital lease obligations	\$	488	\$	578	
Less current maturities		271		299	
	\$	217	\$	279	

Capital lease obligations consist primarily of office equipment leases that expire at various dates through April 2017. A summary of future minimum lease payments under capital leases at September 30, 2013 is as follows (dollars in thousands):

Remainder of 2013	\$ 78
2014	247
2015	109
2016	47
2017	7

<sup>\$ 488</sup> 

#### 8. Warehouse Line of Credit

HFF LP maintains two uncommitted warehouse revolving lines of credit for the purpose of funding the Freddie Mac mortgage loans that it originates in connection with its services as a Freddie Mac Multifamily Program Plus<sup>®</sup> Seller/Servicer. The Company is party to an uncommitted \$350 million financing arrangement with PNC Bank, N.A. (PNC) and an uncommitted \$125 million financing arrangement with The Huntington Bank (Huntington). In May 2013, availability under the Huntington line increased to \$125 million from \$75 million.

Each funding is separately approved on a transaction-by-transaction basis and is collateralized by a loan and mortgage on a multifamily property that is ultimately purchased by Freddie Mac. The PNC and Huntington financing arrangements are only for the purpose of supporting the Company s participation in Freddie Mac s Program Plus Seller/Servicer program and cannot be used for any other purpose. As of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, HFF LP had \$6.7 million and \$261.3 million, respectively, outstanding on the warehouse lines of credit and a corresponding amount of mortgage notes receivable. Interest on the warehouse lines of credit is at the 30-day LIBOR rate (0.18% and 0.21% at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively) plus a spread. HFF LP is also paid interest on its loan secured by a multifamily loan at the rate in the Freddie Mac note.

#### 9. Lease Commitments

The Company leases various corporate offices and office equipment under noncancelable operating leases. These leases have initial terms of one to ten years. Several of the leases have termination clauses whereby the term may be reduced by two to seven years upon prior notice and payment of a termination fee by the Company. Total rental expense charged to operations was \$1.9 million and \$5.4 million, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and \$1.6 million and \$4.7 million, respectively, during the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012 and is recorded within occupancy expense in the consolidated statements of income.

Future minimum rental payments for the next five years under operating leases with noncancelable terms in excess of one year and without regard to early termination provisions are as follows (dollars in thousands):

Remainder of 2013	\$ 1,408
2014	5,975
2015	5,942
2016	5,176
2017	4,563
2018	3,650
Thereafter	7,631

\$34,345

The Company subleases certain office space to subtenants, which subleases may be canceled at any time. The rental income received from these subleases is included as a reduction of occupancy expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of income.

The Company also leases certain office equipment under capital leases that expire at various dates through 2017. See Note 4 and Note 7 above for further description of the assets and related obligations recorded under these capital leases at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

#### **10. Servicing**

The Company services commercial real estate loans for investors. The unpaid principal balance of the servicing portfolio totaled \$32.2 billion and \$31.3 billion at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

In connection with its servicing activities, the Company holds funds in escrow for the benefit of mortgagors for hazard insurance, real estate taxes and other financing arrangements. At September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, the funds held in escrow totaled \$145.1 million and \$172.9 million, respectively. These funds, and the offsetting liabilities of the borrowers to external parties, are not presented in the Company s consolidated financial statements as they do not represent the assets and liabilities of the Company. Pursuant to the requirements of the various investors for which the Company services loans, the Company maintains bank accounts, holding escrow funds, which have balances in excess of the FDIC insurance limit. The fees earned on these escrow funds are reported in capital markets services revenue in the consolidated statements of income.

#### **11. Legal Proceedings**

The Company is party to various litigation matters, in most cases involving ordinary course and routine claims incidental to its business. The Company cannot estimate with certainty its ultimate legal and financial liability with respect to any pending matters. In accordance with ASC 450, *Contingencies*, a reserve for estimated losses is recorded when the amount is probable and can be reasonably estimated. However, the Company does not believe, based on examination of such pending matters, that a material loss related to these matters is reasonably possible.

#### 12. Income Taxes

Income tax expense includes current and deferred taxes as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Current	Deferred	Total
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2013:			
Federal	\$ 9,678	\$ 7,069	\$16,747
State	942	575	1,517
	\$ 10,620	\$ 7,644	\$ 18,264
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2012:	Current	Deferred	Total
1	\$ 5,002	¢ 7 760	¢ 10 071
Federal	\$ 5,003	\$ 7,268	\$12,271

State	1,554	1,568	3,122
	\$ 6,557	\$ 8,836	\$ 15,393

The reconciliation between the income tax computed by applying the U.S. federal statutory rate and the effective tax rate on net income is as follows for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 (dollars in thousands):

	-	ember 30, 2013	September 30, 2012		
Pre-tax book income	\$	47,025	\$	39,851	
Less: pre-tax income allocated to noncontrolling interest holder				246	
Pre-tax book income after noncontrolling interest	\$	47,025	\$	39,605	

	September 30,				
	2013	-	2012		
Income tax expense / (benefit)		Rate		Rate	
Taxes computed at federal rate	\$ 16,459	35.0%	\$13,862	35.0%	
State and local taxes, net of federal tax benefit	2,247	4.8%	2,125	5.4%	
Change in income tax benefit payable to stockholder	(399)	(0.8)%	257	0.6%	
Effect of deferred rate change	(822)	(1.7)%	874	2.2%	
Effect of change in valuation allowance		0.0%	(2,253)	(5.7)%	
Change in state net operating loss	(155)	(0.3)%	(78)	(0.2)%	
Compensation limitation	319	0.7%		0.0%	
Meals and entertainment	397	0.8%	330	0.8%	
Other	218	0.5%	276	0.7%	
Income tax expense	\$ 18,264	38.8%	\$ 15,393	38.9%	

Total income tax expense recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 included income tax expense of zero and \$3,000, respectively, of state and local taxes on income allocated to the noncontrolling interest holder, which represents 0.0% and 0.01% of the total effective rate, respectively.

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities consist of the following at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012 (dollars in thousands):

	September 30, 2013		December 31, 2012	
Deferred income tax assets:				
Section 754 election tax basis step-up	\$	161,008	\$	169,487
Tenant improvements		2,447		2,232
Net operating loss carryforward		380		1,212
Restricted stock units		4,550		2,572
Compensation		3,003		3,736
Intangible asset		520		548
Tax credits		123		123
Other		316		278
Deferred income tax asset		172,347		180,188
Deferred income tax liabilities:				
Goodwill		(1,276)		(1,270)
Servicing rights		(6,368)		(6,750)
Deferred rent		(1,831)		(1,653)
Investment in partnership		(587)		(586)
Deferred income tax liability		(10,062)		(10,259)
Net deferred income tax asset	\$	162,285	\$	169,929

The primary deferred tax asset represents a tax basis step-up election under Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code (Section 754) made by the Company relating to the initial purchase of units of the Operating Partnerships in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and a tax basis step-up on subsequent exchanges of Operating Partnership units for shares of the Company s Class A common stock since the date of the Reorganization Transactions. As a result of the step-up in basis from these transactions, the Company is entitled to annual future tax benefits in the form of amortization for income tax purposes. The annual pre-tax benefit on the Section 754 step-up and past payments under the tax receivable agreement is approximately \$28.7 million at September 30, 2013. To the extent that the Company does not have sufficient taxable income in a year to fully utilize this annual deduction, the unused benefit is recharacterized as a net operating loss and can then be carried back two years or carried forward for twenty years. The Company measured the deferred tax asset based on the estimated income tax effects of the increase in the tax basis of the assets owned by the Operating Partnerships utilizing the enacted tax rates at the date of the transaction. All subsequent changes in the measurement of the deferred tax assets due to changes in the enacted tax rates or changes in the valuation allowance, if any, are recorded as a component of income tax expense.

In evaluating the realizability of the deferred tax assets, management makes estimates and judgments regarding the level and timing of future taxable income, including projecting future revenue growth and changes to the cost structure. In order to realize the annual pre-tax benefit of approximately \$28.7 million, the Company needs to generate approximately \$204 million in revenue each year, assuming a constant cost structure. In the event that the Company cannot realize the annual pre-tax benefit of \$28.7 million each year, the shortfall becomes a net operating loss that can be carried back two years to offset prior years taxable income or carried forward twenty years to offset future taxable income. Based on this analysis and other quantitative and qualitative factors, management believes that it is currently more likely than not that the Company will be able to generate sufficient taxable income to realize the net deferred tax assets resulting from the basis step up transactions (initial sale of units in the Operating Partnerships and subsequent exchanges of Operating Partnership units since the date of the Reorganization Transactions). The combined federal and state tax effected net operating loss carryforwards of \$0.4 million at September 30, 2013 represent the cumulative excess of the Section 754 annual tax deductions over taxable income for the nine month period ending September 30, 2013 and prior years. The use of a portion of the net operating loss of \$0.4 million is subject to limitation under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code. The limitation on the use of the net operating loss in 2013 is \$0.3 million, which can be used in future years. The net operating loss limitation does not impact the Company s ability to fully utilize the net operating loss before its expiration. The federal net operating loss carryforwards expire from 2028 through 2030, while the state net operating loss carryforwards expire from 2020 through 2030.

The Company will recognize interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in interest and other income, net in the consolidated statements of income. There were no interest or penalties recorded in the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2013 and 2012.

#### **Tax Receivable Agreement**

In connection with the Reorganization Transactions, HFF LP and HFF Securities made an election under Section 754 for 2007 and kept that election in effect for each taxable year in which partnership units were exchanged for shares of Class A common stock of the Company. The initial sale as a result of the Offering and subsequent exchanges of Operating Partnership units for shares of Class A common stock produced increases in the tax basis of the assets owned by HFF LP and HFF Securities to their fair market value. This increase in tax basis allows the Company to reduce the amount of tax payments to the extent that the Company has taxable income. As a result of the increase in tax basis, the Company is entitled to future tax benefits of \$161.0 million and has recorded this amount as a deferred tax asset on its consolidated balance sheet. The Company has updated its estimate of these future tax benefits based on the changes to the estimated annual effective tax rate for 2013. The Company is obligated, however, pursuant to its tax receivable agreement with HFF Holdings, to pay to HFF Holdings 85% of the amount of cash savings in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the Company actually realizes as a result of these increases in tax basis and as a result of certain other tax benefits arising from the Company entering into the tax receivable agreement and making payments under that agreement. For purposes of the tax receivable agreement, actual cash savings in income tax is computed by comparing the Company s actual income tax liability to the amount of such taxes that it would have been required to pay had there been no increase to the tax basis of the assets of HFF LP and HFF Securities as a result of the initial sale and later exchanges had the Company not entered into the tax receivable agreement.

The Company accounts for the income tax effects and corresponding tax receivable agreement effects as a result of the initial purchase and the sale of units of the Operating Partnerships in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and subsequent exchanges of Operating Partnership units for the Company s Class A shares by recognizing a deferred tax asset for the estimated income tax effects of the increase in the tax basis of the assets owned by the Operating Partnerships, based on enacted tax rates at the date of the transaction, less any tax valuation allowance the Company believes is required. In accordance with ASC 740, the tax effects of transactions with stockholders that result in changes in the tax basis of a company s assets and liabilities will be recognized in equity. If transactions with

stockholders result in the recognition of deferred tax assets from changes in the Company s tax basis of assets and liabilities, the valuation allowance initially required upon recognition of these deferred assets will be recorded in equity. Subsequent changes in enacted tax rates or any valuation allowance are recorded as a component of income tax expense.

The Company believes it is more likely than not that it will realize the benefit represented by the deferred tax asset, and, therefore, the Company recorded 85% of this estimated amount of the increase in deferred tax assets as a liability to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement and the remaining 15% of the increase in deferred tax assets directly in additional paid-in capital in stockholders equity.

While the actual amount and timing of payments under the tax receivable agreement depend upon a number of factors, including the amount and timing of taxable income generated in the future, changes in future tax rates, the value of individual assets, the portion of the Company s payments under the tax receivable agreement constituting imputed interest and increases in the tax basis of the Company s assets resulting in payments to HFF Holdings, the Company has estimated that the future payments that will be made to HFF Holdings will be \$145.6 million, and has recorded this obligation to HFF Holdings as a liability on the consolidated balance sheet. To the extent the Company does not realize all of the tax benefits in future years, this liability to HFF Holdings may be reduced.

In conjunction with the filing of the Company s 2012 federal and state tax returns, the benefit for 2012 relating to the Section 754 basis step-up was finalized resulting in \$12.2 million of tax benefits being realized by the Company. As discussed above, the Company is obligated to remit to HFF Holdings 85% of any such cash savings in federal and state tax. As such, during the third quarter of 2013, the Company paid \$10.4 million to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. In conjunction with the filing of the Company s 2011 federal and state tax returns, the benefit for 2011 relating to the Section 754 basis step-up was finalized resulting in \$20.9 million of tax benefits being realized by the Company and as such, during the third quarter of 2012, the Company paid \$17.7 million to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. As of September 30, 2013, the Company has made payments to HFF Holdings pursuant to the terms of the tax receivable agreement in an aggregate amount of approximately \$41.9 million and the Company anticipates to make a payment of \$10.8 million to HFF Holdings in 2014.

#### **13. Noncontrolling Interest**

Noncontrolling interest recorded in the consolidated financial statements of the Company relates to the ownership interest of HFF Holdings in the Operating Partnerships that HFF Holdings held prior to August 31, 2012. As a result of the Reorganization Transactions discussed in Note 1, partners capital was eliminated from equity and noncontrolling interest of \$6.4 million was recorded representing HFF Holdings remaining interest in the Operating Partnerships following the initial public offering and the underwriters exercise of the overallotment option on February 21, 2007, along with HFF Holdings proportional share of net income earned by the Operating Partnerships subsequent to the change in ownership. As discussed in Note 1, the Company is a holding company and, as such, does not generate income other than through its proportional share of net income earned by the Operating Partnerships. However, the Company does incur certain costs which are not allocated or shared with the Operating Partnerships or their direct or indirect partners (including, prior to August 31, 2012, HFF Holdings) and, therefore, the net income as shown on the consolidated statements of income is not proportionately shared between the noncontrolling interest holder.

As a result of the Reorganization Transactions, HFF Holdings beneficially owned 20,355,000 partnership units in each of the Operating Partnerships. Pursuant to the terms of the Company s amended and restated certificate of incorporation, HFF Holdings could from time to time exchange its partnership units in the Operating Partnerships for shares of the Company s Class A common stock on the basis of two partnership units, one for each Operating Partnership, for one share of Class A common stock, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for stock splits, stock dividends and reclassifications.

All of the partnership units were exchanged as of August 31, 2012 by members of HFF Holdings for an equal amount of shares of Class A common stock. During each of the three and nine month periods ending September 30, 2012, 133,142 and 997,089 partnership units were exchanged.

On September 30, 2009, a Registration Statement on Form S-3 became effective relating to the offering and sale from time to time by the members of HFF Holdings of such 20,355,000 shares of Class A common stock exchangeable for the 20,355,000 partnership units in each of the Operating Partnerships beneficially owned by members of HFF Holdings immediately following the Reorganization Transactions. As of August 31, 2012, all such 20,355,000 partnership units had been exchanged for an equal amount of shares of the Company s Class A common stock pursuant to the Exchange Right. After giving effect to these changes, HFF Holdings owned 0% of the Operating Partnerships and the Company, through its wholly-owned subsidiaries, became, and continues to be the only equity holder of the Operating Partnerships.

As a result of the Reorganization Transactions, HFF Holdings was issued one share of the Company s Class B common stock. Class B common stock had no economic rights but entitled the holder to a number of votes that was

equal to the total number of shares of Class A common stock for which the partnership units that HFF Holdings held in the Operating Partnerships, as of the relevant record date for the Company stockholder action, were exchangeable. Since all of the partnership units had been exchanged as of August 31, 2012, the Class B common stock was transferred to the Company and retired on August 31, 2012 in accordance with the Company scertificate of incorporation.

#### 14. Stockholders Equity

The Company is authorized to issue 175,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. Each share of Class A common stock entitles its holder to one vote on all matters to be voted on by stockholders generally. Holders of Class A common stock vote together as a single class on all matters presented to the Company s stockholders for their vote or approval. The Company had issued 37,498,796 and 37,221,461 shares of Class A common stock as of September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

#### **15. Earnings Per Share**

The Company s net income and weighted average shares outstanding for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 consist of the following (dollars in thousands):

	Three months ended September 30,			Nine months ended September 30,				
		2013	2012		2013		2012	
Net income	\$	13,345	\$	10,131	\$	28,761	\$	24,458
Net income attributable to controlling								
interest	\$	13,345	\$	10,084	\$	28,761	\$	24,215
Weighted Average Shares								
Outstanding:								
Basic	3'	7,378,037	3'	7,079,810	37	7,334,913	36	5,831,772
Diluted	3'	7,816,501	3'	7,336,553	37	7,680,894	37	7,024,637

The calculations of basic and diluted net income per share amounts for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 are described and presented below.

#### Basic Net Income per Share

*Numerator* net income attributable to controlling interest for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

*Denominator* the weighted average shares of Class A common stock for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012, including 129,621 and 105,692 restricted stock units that have vested and whose issuance is no longer contingent as of September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively.

#### Diluted Net Income per Share

*Numerator* net income attributable to controlling interest for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012 as in the basic net income per share calculation described above plus.

*Denominator* the weighted average shares of Class A common stock for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and 2012, including 129,621 and 105,692 restricted stock units that have vested and whose issuance is no longer contingent as of September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively, plus the dilutive effect of the unvested restricted stock units and stock options.

	Three months ended September 30, 2013 2012			Nine months ended September 30, 2013 2012				
Basic Earnings Per Share of		2013		2012	2015			2012
Class A Common Stock								
Numerator:								
Net income attributable to								
controlling interest	\$	13,345	\$	10,084	\$	28,761	\$	24,21
Denominator:								
Weighted average number of								
shares of Class A common stock								
outstanding	37	7,378,037	37	,079,810	37	,334,913	36	,831,77
Basic net income per share of								
Class A common stock	\$	0.36	\$	0.27	\$	0.77	\$	0.6
Diluted Earnings Per Share of								
Class A Common Stock								
Numerator:								
Net income attributable to								
controlling interest	\$	13,345	\$	10,084	\$	28,761	\$	24,21
Denominator:								
Basic weighted average number								
of shares of Class A common								
stock	37	7,378,037	37	,079,810	37	,334,913	36	,831,77
Add dilutive effect of:								
Unvested restricted stock units	415,513		239,856			325,721		176,16
Stock options		22,951		16,887		20,260		16,69
Weighted average common								
shares outstanding diluted	37	7,816,501	37	,336,553	37	,680,894	37	,024,63
Diluted earnings per share of								
Class A common stock	\$	0.35	\$	0.27	\$	0.76	\$	0.6
Related Party Transactions								

The Company made payments on behalf of two affiliates of \$488 and \$48,481, respectively, during the nine month period ended September 30, 2013. The Company made payments on behalf of two affiliates of \$3,272 and \$110,732, respectively, during the nine month period ended September 30, 2012. These payments by the Company are primarily for professional services fees and other miscellaneous operating expenses on behalf of affiliates. The Company received payments from one affiliate of \$172,834 and \$228,358 during the nine month period ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively. The Company had a net receivable from affiliates of zero and \$124,000 at September 30, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

As a result of the Company s initial public offering, the Company entered into a tax receivable agreement with HFF Holdings that provides for the payment by the Company to HFF Holdings of 85% of the amount of the cash savings in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the Company actually realizes as a result of the increase in tax basis of the assets owned by HFF LP and HFF Securities and as a result of certain other tax benefits arising from entering into the tax receivable agreement and making payments under that agreement. As members of HFF Holdings, each of John Pelusi, the Company s chief executive officer, Mark Gibson and Jody Thornton, each a member of the Company s board of directors and a transaction professional of the Operating Partnerships, and John Fowler, a current director emeritus of the Company s board of directors and a transaction professional of the Operating Partnerships, is entitled to

participate in such payments, in each case on a pro rata basis based upon such person s ownership of interests in each series of tax receivable payments created by the initial public offering or subsequent exchange of Operating Partnership units. During the third quarter of 2013, Messrs. Pelusi, Gibson, Thornton and Fowler received payments of \$0.9 million, \$0.9 million and \$0.7 million in connection with the Company s payment of \$10.4 million to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. During the third quarter of 2012, Messrs. Pelusi, Gibson, Thornton and Fowler received payments of \$1.4 million, \$1.4 million, \$1.4 million and \$1.1 million in connection with the Company s payment of \$17.7 million to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. The trans the remaining 15% of cash savings in income tax that it realizes. For purposes of the tax receivable agreement, cash savings in income tax is computed by comparing the Company s actual income tax liability to the amount of such taxes that it would have been required to pay had there been no increase to the tax basis of the assets of HFF LP and HFF Securities allocable to the Company as a result of the initial sale and later exchanges and had the Company not entered into the tax receivable agreement. The term of the tax receivable agreement commenced upon consummation of the offering and will continue until all such tax benefits have been utilized or have expired. See Note 12 for further information regarding the tax receivable agreement and Note 17 for the amount recorded in relation to this agreement.

### **17.** Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is obligated, pursuant to its tax receivable agreement with HFF Holdings, to pay to HFF Holdings 85% of the amount of cash savings in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the Company actually realizes as a result of the increases in tax basis under Section 754 and as a result of certain other tax benefits arising from the Company entering into the tax receivable agreement and making payments under that agreement. The Company has recorded \$145.6 million for this obligation to HFF Holdings as a liability on the consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2013.

In recent years, the Company has entered into arrangements with newly-hired producers whereby these producers would be paid additional compensation if certain performance targets are met over a defined period. These payments will be made to the producers only if they enter into an employment agreement at the end of the performance period. Payments under these arrangements, if earned, would be paid in fiscal years 2014 through 2018. The Company begins to accrue for these payments when it is deemed probable that payments will be made; therefore, on a quarterly basis, the Company evaluates the probability of each of the producers achieving the performance targets and the probability of each of the producers signing an employment agreement. As of September 30, 2013, \$2.3 million has been accrued for these arrangements on the consolidated balance sheet.

### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion summarizes the financial position of the Company and its subsidiaries as of September 30, 2013, and the results of our operations for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2013, and should be read in conjunction with (i) the unaudited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and (ii) the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

### Overview

### Our Business

We are, based on transaction volume, one of the leading providers of commercial real estate and capital markets services to both the users and providers of capital in the U.S. commercial real estate industry and are one of the largest full-service commercial real estate financial intermediaries in the country. We operate out of 21 offices nationwide with approximately 626 associates including approximately 251 transaction professionals as of September 30, 2013.

Substantially all of our revenues are in the form of capital markets services fees collected from our clients, usually negotiated on a transaction-by-transaction basis. We also earn fees from commercial loan servicing activities. We believe that our multiple product offerings and platform services, diverse client mix, expertise in a wide range of property types and national platform have the potential to create a diversified revenue stream within the U.S. commercial real estate sector.

We operate in one reportable segment, the commercial real estate financial intermediary segment, and offer debt placement, investment sales, distressed debt and real estate owned advisory services, structured finance, private equity placements, investment banking and capital market advisory services, loan sales and loan sale advisory services and commercial loan servicing.

Our business may be significantly affected by factors outside of our control, particularly including:

*Economic and commercial real estate market downturns.* Our business is dependent on international and domestic economic conditions and the demand for commercial real estate and related services in the markets in which we operate. A slow-down, a significant downturn and/or recession in either the global economy and/or the domestic economy, including even a regional economic downturn or slowdown, could adversely affect our business. A general decline in acquisition and disposition activity, as well as a general decline in commercial real estate investment activity, can lead to a reduction in fees and commissions for arranging such transactions, as well as in fees and commissions for arranging financing for acquirers and property owners that are seeking to recapitalize their existing properties. Such a general decline can also lead to a significant reduction in our loan servicing activities, due to increased delinquencies and defaults and lack of additional loans that we would have otherwise added to our loan servicing portfolio.

*Global and domestic credit and liquidity issues.* Global and domestic credit and liquidity issues have recently led to an economic downturn, including a commercial real estate market downturn. This downturn in turn led to a decrease in transaction activity and lower values. Restrictions on the availability of capital, both debt and/or equity, created significant reductions, and could in the future

cause further reductions, of the liquidity in and the flow of capital to the commercial real estate markets. These restrictions also caused, and could in the future cause, commercial real estate prices to decrease due to the reduced amount of equity capital and debt financing available and could lead to decreases in purchase and sale activities, thereby reducing the amount of investment sales, loan originations and related servicing fees. If our investment sales, loan origination and servicing businesses are negatively impacted, it is likely that our other lines of business would also suffer due to the relationship among our various capital markets services.

Decreased investment allocation to commercial real estate class. Allocations to commercial real estate as an asset class for investment portfolio diversification may decrease for a number of reasons beyond our control, including poor performance of the asset class relative to other asset classes or the superior performance of other asset classes when compared with continued good performance of the commercial real estate asset class or the poor performance of all asset classes. In addition, while commercial real estate is now viewed as an accepted and valid class for portfolio diversification, if this perception changes, there could be a significant reduction in the amount of debt and equity capital available in the commercial real estate sector and could lead to decreases in purchase and sale activities, thereby reducing the amount of investment sales, loan origination and servicing businesses are negatively impacted, it is likely that our other lines of business would also suffer due to the relationship among our various capital markets services.

*Fluctuations in interest rates.* Significant fluctuations in interest rates as well as steady and protracted movements of interest rates in one direction (increases or decreases) could adversely affect the operation and income of commercial real estate properties as well as the demand from investors for commercial real estate investments. Both of these events could adversely affect investor demand and the supply of capital for debt and equity investments in commercial real estate. In particular, increased interest rates may cause prices to decrease due to the increased costs of obtaining financing and could lead to decreases in purchase and sale activities, thereby reducing the amounts of investment sales and loan originations and related servicing fees. If our investment sales origination and servicing businesses are negatively impacted, it is likely that our other lines of business would also suffer due to the relationship among our various capital markets services (including our servicing revenues).

The factors discussed above have adversely affected and continue to be a risk to our business, as evidenced by the effects of the significant recent disruptions in the global capital and credit markets, and in particular the domestic capital markets. While conditions in 2011, 2012 and to-date in 2013 have generally improved, the global and domestic credit and liquidity issues, coupled with the global and domestic economic recession/slow down, reduced in 2008, 2009 and 2010, when compared to 2011, 2012 and to-date 2013, and prior periods during 2002 through 2007, and may reduce in the future the number of acquisitions, dispositions and loan originations, as well as the respective number of transactions and transaction volumes. This has had, and may have in the future, a significant balance sheet issues, in late 2007, 2008, 2009 and early 2010, of many of the CMBS lenders, the Agencies (Freddie Mac<sup>®</sup> and Fannie Mae<sup>®</sup>), banks, life insurance companies, mortgage REITS and debt funds, captive finance companies and other financial institutions have adversely affected, and could again in the future adversely affect, the global and domestic economies and the flow of commercial mortgage debt to the U.S. capital markets, and, in turn, could potentially adversely affect all of our capital markets services platforms and resulting revenues.

The recent economic slowdown and domestic and global recession also continue to be a risk, not only due to the potential negative adverse impacts on the performance of global economies, including the U.S. and its commercial real estate markets, but also due to the ability of lenders and equity investors to generate significant funds to continue to make loans and equity available to the commercial real estate market and, in particular, in the U.S., where we operate.

Other factors that may adversely affect our business are discussed under the heading Forward-Looking Statements and under the caption Risk Factors in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

## **Results of Operations**

Following is a discussion of our results of operations for the three months ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012. The table included in the period comparisons below provides summaries of our results of operations. The period-to-period comparisons of financial results are not necessarily indicative of future results. For a description of the key financial measures and indicators included in our consolidated financial statements, refer to the discussion under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Financial Measures and Indicators in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

	For the Three Months Ended September 30,					
	20	-	20	12		
	Dollars	% of Revenue (dollars in	Dollars 1 thousand	% of Revenue s, unless perc	Total Dollar Change centages)	Total Percentage Change
Revenues						
Capital markets services revenue	\$88,546	99.0%	\$66,944	97.0%	\$21,602	32.3%
Interest on mortgage notes receivable	299	0.3%	1,543	2.2%	(1,244)	(80.6)%
Other	569	0.6%	552	0.8%	17	3.1%
Total revenues	89,414	100.0%	69,039	100.0%	20,375	29.5%
Operating expenses						
Cost of services	49,752	55.6%	40,187	58.2%	9,565	23.8%
Personnel	11,029	12.3%	6,334	9.2%	4,695	74.1%
Occupancy	2,406	2.7%	2,043	3.0%	363	17.8%
Travel and entertainment	2,130	2.4%	1,627	2.4%	503	30.9%
Supplies, research and printing	1,307	1.5%	1,286	1.9%	21	1.6%
Other	4,145	4.6%	5,231	7.6%	(1,086)	(20.8)%
Total operating expenses	70,769	79.1%	56,708	82.1%	14,061	24.8%
Operating income	18,645	20.9%	12,331	17.9%	6,314	51.2%
Interest and other income, net	3,546	4.0%	4,407	6.4%	(861)	(19.5)%
Interest expense	(8)	(0.0)%	(11)	(0.0)%	3	(27.3)%
(Increase) decrease in payable under tax receivable agreement	(701)	(0.8)%	(1,204)	(1.7)%	503	(41.8)%
receivable agreement	(701)	(0.8)%	(1,204)	(1.7)%	505	(41.0)70
Income before income taxes	21,482	24.0%	15,523	22.5%	5,959	38.4%
Income tax expense	8,137	9.1%	5,392	7.8%	2,745	50.9%
Net income	13,345	14.9%	10,131	14.7%	3,214	31.7%
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest		0.0%	47	0.1%	(47)	100.0%
	\$ 13,345	14.9%	\$ 10,084	14.6%	\$ 3,261	32.3%

Net income attributable to controlling interest

Adjusted EBITDA (1)	\$25,698	28.7%	\$16,413	23.8%	\$ 9,285	56.6%

(1) The Company defines Adjusted EBITDA as net income attributable to controlling interest before (i) interest expense, (ii) income tax expense, (iii) depreciation and amortization, (iv) net income attributable to the noncontrolling interest, (v) stock-based compensation expense, which is a non-cash charge, (vi) income recognized on the initial recording of mortgage servicing rights that are acquired with no initial consideration, which is also a non-cash income amount that can fluctuate significantly based on the level of mortgage servicing right volumes, and (vii) the increase (decrease) in payable under the tax receivable agreement, which represents changes in a liability recorded on the Company s consolidated balance sheet determined by the ongoing remeasurement of related deferred tax assets and, therefore, can be income or expense based in the Company s consolidated statement of income in any individual period. The Company uses Adjusted EBITDA in its business operations to, among other things, evaluate the performance of its business, develop budgets and measure its performance against those budgets. The Company also believes that analysts and investors use Adjusted EBITDA as a supplemental measure to evaluate its overall operating performance. However, Adjusted EBITDA has material limitations as an analytical tool and should not be considered in isolation, or as a substitute for analysis of the Company s results as reported under U.S. generally acceptable accounting principles (GAAP). The Company finds Adjusted EBITDA as a useful tool to assist in evaluating performance because it eliminates items related to capital structure and taxes, including the Company s tax receivable agreement. Note that the Company classifies the interest expense on its warehouse lines of credit as an operating expense and, accordingly, it is not eliminated from net income attributable to controlling interest in determining Adjusted EBITDA. Some of the items that the Company has eliminated from net income attributable to controlling interest in determining Adjusted EBITDA are significant to the Company s business. For example, (i) interest expense is a necessary element of the Company s costs and ability to generate revenue because it incurs interest expense related to any outstanding indebtedness, (ii) payment of income taxes is a necessary element of the Company s costs, and (iii) depreciation and amortization are necessary elements of the Company s costs.

Any measure that eliminates components of the Company s capital structure and costs associated with the Company s operations has material limitations as a performance measure. In light of the foregoing limitations, the Company does not rely solely on Adjusted EBITDA as a performance measure and also considers its GAAP results. Adjusted EBITDA is not a measurement of the Company s financial performance under GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, operating income or any other measures derived in accordance with GAAP. Because Adjusted EBITDA is not calculated in the same manner by all companies, it may not be comparable to other similarly titled measures used by other companies.

Set forth below is a reconciliation of consolidated net income attributable to controlling interest to Adjusted EBITDA for the Company for the three months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012:

### Adjusted EBITDA for the Company is calculated as follows:

	For the Three Mont Ended September 3	
	2013	2012
Net income attributable to controlling interest	\$ 13,345	\$ 10,084
Add:		
Interest expense	8	11
Income tax expense	8,137	5,392
Depreciation and amortization	1,550	1,419
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest		47
Stock-based compensation (a)	3,250	856
Initial recording of mortgage servicing rights	(1,293)	(2,600)
Increase (decrease) in payable under the tax receivable		
agreement	701	1,204
-		
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 25,698	\$ 16,413

#### (dollars in thousands)

(a) Amounts do not reflect expense associated with the stock component of estimated incentive payouts under the Company's firm profit participation bonus plan or office profit participation bonus plans that are anticipated to be paid in respect of the applicable year. Such expense is recorded as incentive compensation expense within personnel expenses in the Company's consolidated statements of income during the year to which the expense relates. Following the award, if any, of the related incentive payout, the stock component expense is reclassified as stock compensation costs within personnel expenses. See Note 2 to the Company's consolidated financial statements for further information regarding the Company's accounting policies relating to its firm profit participation bonus plan and office profit participation bonus plans. Stock-based compensation expense for the three months ended September 30, 2013 reflects \$0.3 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2012 under the Company's firm profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2012. Stock-based compensation expense for the three months ended September 30, 2012 reflects \$0.3 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2012 under the Company's firm profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2012. Stock-based compensation expense for the three months ended September 30, 2012 reflects \$0.3 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2012 under the Company's firm profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2012. Stock-based compensation expense for the three months ended September 30, 2012 reflects \$0.3 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2012 under the Company's firm profit participation bonus plan

or office profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2011. Stock-based payments under such plans were first made in 2012 in respect of 2011. See Note 3 to the Company s consolidated financial statements for further information regarding the Company s accounting policies relating to its stock compensation.

*Revenues.* Our total revenues were \$89.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$69.0 million for the same period in 2012, an increase of \$20.4 million, or 29.5%. The increase in revenues is primarily due to the 50.3% increase in total production volumes as compared to the third quarter of 2012.

The revenues we generated from capital markets services for the three months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$21.6 million, or 32.3%, to \$88.5 million from \$66.9 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily attributable to the 50.3% increase in total production volumes during the third quarter of 2013 compared to the third quarter of 2012. During the third quarter of 2013, there was one unusually large transaction. If the Company s production volumes were adjusted to exclude this transaction in 2013, the third quarter of 2013 adjusted production volumes would have increased 39.1% as compared to the third quarter of 2012.

The revenues derived from interest on mortgage notes receivable were \$0.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$1.5 million for the same period in 2012, a decrease of approximately \$1.2 million. Revenues decreased primarily as a result of a decrease in the number of loans originated in the third quarter of 2013 compared to the third quarter of 2012 in connection with our services as a Freddie Mac Multifamily Program Plus<sup>®</sup> Seller/Servicer.

The other revenues we earned, which include expense reimbursements from clients related to out-of-pocket costs incurred and vary on a transaction-by-transaction basis, were approximately \$0.6 million for each of the three month periods ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012.

*Total Operating Expenses.* Our total operating expenses were \$70.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$56.7 million for the same period in 2012, an increase of \$14.1 million, or 24.8%. Expenses increased primarily due to increased cost of services and increased personnel costs resulting primarily from an increase in capital markets services revenue, increased headcount and increased stock compensation expense.

The cost of services for the three months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$9.6 million, or 23.8%, to \$49.8 million from \$40.2 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily the result of the increase in commissions and other incentive compensation directly related to the increase in capital markets services revenues. Also contributing to the increase in cost of services are higher salary and fringe benefit costs from increased headcount. Cost of services as a percentage of capital markets services revenues was approximately 56.2% and 60.0% for the three month periods ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively.

Personnel expenses that are not directly attributable to providing services to our clients increased \$4.7 million, or 74.1%, to \$11.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013 from \$6.3 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily related to an increase in salaries and incentive compensation costs of \$1.0 million, a \$1.4 million increase in profit participation expense and the non-cash mark-to-market adjustment on the existing restricted stock awards accounted for as liability awards which are revalued each quarter and resulted in increased expense of \$2.4 million during the third quarter 2013 as compared to the third quarter 2012. Personnel expenses are impacted quarterly by the adjustments made to accrue for the estimated expense associated with the performance-based firm and office profit participation plans. Both the firm and office profit participation plans allow for payments in the form of both cash and share-based awards based on the decision of the Company s board of directors. The stock compensation cost included in personnel expenses was \$3.2 million and \$0.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The increase in stock compensation costs is primarily due to the non-cash mark-to-market adjustment on existing restricted stock awards accounted for as liability awards which resulted in \$2.9 million of expense (or a \$2.4 million increase as compared to the third quarter of 2012 expense of \$0.5 million). At September 30, 2013, there was approximately \$2.2 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to share based awards. The weighted average remaining contractual term of the unvested restricted stock units is 0.5 years as of September 30, 2013. There are no unvested options as of September 30, 2013. The weighted average remaining contractual term of the vested options is 5.0 years as of September 30, 2013.

Occupancy, travel and entertainment, and supplies, research and printing expenses for the three months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$0.9 million, or 17.9%, to \$5.8 million compared to the same period in 2012. This increase is primarily due to increased costs stemming from the increase in headcount and higher production

volume.

Other expenses, including costs for insurance, professional fees, depreciation and amortization, interest on our warehouse line of credit and other operating expenses, were \$4.1 million in the three months ended September 30, 2013, a decrease of \$1.1 million, or 20.8%, versus \$5.2 million in the three months ended September 30, 2012. This decrease is primarily due to lower interest on warehouse line of credit of \$0.9 million. *Net Income*. Our net income for the three months ended September 30, 2013 was \$13.3 million, an increase of \$3.2 million versus \$10.1 million for the same fiscal period in 2012. This increase is primarily due to the increase in capital markets services revenue net of the increased commissions and other incentive compensation as described above.

Interest and other income, net for the three months ended September 30, 2013 was \$3.5 million, a decrease of \$0.9 million as compared to \$4.4 million for the same fiscal period in 2012 primarily due to lower income recognized on the Company s initial recording of mortgage servicing rights which was slightly offset by a larger gain on sale of servicing rights on certain loans and higher securitization compensation from the sale of servicing rights.

The interest expense we incurred in the three months ended September 30, 2013 was \$8,000 as compared to \$11,000 in the three months ended September 30, 2012.

(Increase) decrease in payable under the tax receivable agreement reflects the change in the estimated tax benefits owed to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. The \$0.7 million increase in payable under the tax receivable agreement for the three month period ended September 30, 2013 represents 85% of the increase in the related deferred tax asset of \$0.8 million.

Income tax expense was approximately \$8.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2013, as compared to \$5.4 million in the three months ended September 30, 2012. This increase is primarily due to the higher income before income taxes during the three months ended September 30, 2013 compared to the same period of the prior year. During the three months ended September 30, 2013, the Company recorded current income tax expense of \$7.4 million and deferred income tax expense of \$0.8 million.

There was no net income attributable to noncontrolling interest, representing the ownership interest of HFF Holdings in the Operating Partnerships, for the three months ended September 30, 2013, a decrease of \$47,000 from the same period of the prior year, as a result of the exchange of all of the remaining partnership units in the

Operating Partnerships owned by HFF Holdings pursuant to the Exchange Right as of August 31, 2012. Following is a discussion of our results of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012. The table included in the period comparisons below provides summaries of our results of operations. The period-to-period comparisons of financial results are not necessarily indicative of future results. For a description of the key financial measures and indicators included in our consolidated financial statements, refer to the discussion under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Financial Measures and Indicators in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

	Fo	or the Nine M Septeml				
	2013		20	2012		
	Dollars	% of Revenue (dollars in	Dollars n thousands	% of Revenue , unless perco	Total Dollar Change entages)	Total Percentage Change
Revenues				´ <b>-</b>	U /	
Capital markets services revenue	\$221,509	98.6%	\$182,394	97.2%	\$39,115	21.4%
Interest on mortgage notes receivable	1,619	0.7%	3,866	2.1%	(2,247)	(58.1)%
Other	1,509	0.7%	1,411	0.8%	98	6.9%
Total revenues	224,637	100.0%	187,671	100.0%	36,966	19.7%
Operating expenses						
Cost of services	131,186	58.4%	110,041	58.6%	21,145	19.2%
Personnel	28,223	12.6%	18,713	10.0%	9,510	50.8%
Occupancy	6,701	3.0%	6,070	3.2%	631	10.4%
Travel and entertainment	6,698	3.0%	5,349	2.9%	1,349	25.2%

Supplies, research and printing	3,710	1.7%	4,037	2.2%	(327)	(8.1)%
Other	14,185	6.3%	14,908	7.9%	(723)	(4.8)%
Total operating expenses	190,703	84.9%	159,118	84.8%	31,585	19.9%
Operating income	33,934	15.1%	28,553	15.2%	5,381	18.8%
Interest and other income, net	14,157	6.3%	12,543	6.7%	1,614	12.9%
Interest expense	(26)	(0.0)%	(32)	(0.0)%	6	(18.8)%
(Increase) decrease in payable under						
tax receivable agreement	(1,040)	(0.5)%	(1,213)	(0.6)%	173	(14.3)%
Income before income taxes	47,025	20.9%	39,851	21.2%	7,174	18.0%
Income tax expense	18,264	8.1%	15,393	8.2%	2,871	18.7%
Net income	28,761	12.8%	24,458	13.0%	4,303	17.6%
Net income attributable to						
noncontrolling interest		0.0%	243	0.1%	(243)	100.0%
-						
Net income attributable to controlling						
interest	\$ 28,761	12.8%	\$ 24,215	12.9%	\$ 4,546	18.8%
Adjusted EBITDA (1)	\$ 55,655	24.8%	\$ 42,179	22.5%	\$13,476	31.9%

Set forth below is a reconciliation of consolidated net income attributable to controlling interest to Adjusted EBITDA for the Company for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012:
 Adjusted EBITDA for the Company is calculated as follows:

(dollars in thousands)

	For the Nine Months E September 30,			
		2013		2012
Net income attributable to controlling interest	\$	28,761	\$	24,215
Add:				
Interest expense		26		32
Income tax expense		18,264		15,393
Depreciation and amortization		5,146		4,253
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest				243
Stock-based compensation (a)		6,450		2,698
Initial recording of mortgage servicing rights		(4,032)		(5,868)
Increase (decrease) in payable under the tax receivable				
agreement		1,040		1,213
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	55,655	\$	42,179

(a) Amounts do not reflect expense associated with the stock component of estimated incentive payouts under the Company s firm profit participation bonus plan or office profit participation bonus plans that are anticipated to be paid in respect of the applicable year. Such expense is recorded as incentive compensation expense within personnel expenses in the Company s consolidated statements of income during the year to which the expense relates. Following the award, if any, of the related incentive payout, the stock component expense is reclassified as stock compensation costs within personnel expenses. See Note 2 to the Company s consolidated financial statements for further information regarding the Company s accounting policies relating to its firm profit participation bonus plan and office profit participation bonus plans. Stock-based compensation expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 reflects \$0.9 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2013 under the Company s firm profit participation bonus plan or office profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2012. Stock-based compensation expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2012 reflects \$0.7 million expense recognized during such period that was associated with restricted stock granted in March 2012 under the Company s firm profit participation bonus plan or office profit participation bonus plans in respect of 2011. Stock-based payments under such plans were first made in 2012 in respect of 2011. See Note 3 to the Company s consolidated financial statements for further information regarding the Company s accounting policies relating to its stock compensation.

*Revenues.* Our total revenues were \$224.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$187.7 million for the same period in 2012, an increase of \$37.0 million, or 19.7%. The increase in revenues is primarily due to the 27.0% increase in total production volumes as compared to the first nine months of 2012.

The revenues we generated from capital markets services for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$39.1 million, or 21.4%, to \$221.5 million from \$182.4 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily attributable to a 27.0% increase in total production volumes as compared to the first nine months of 2012. During the third quarter of 2013, there was one unusually large transaction. If the Company s production volumes were adjusted to exclude this transaction in 2013, the first nine months of 2013 adjusted production volumes would have increased 23.0% as compared to the first nine months of 2012.

The revenues derived from interest on mortgage notes receivable were \$1.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$3.9 million for the same period in 2012, a decrease of approximately \$2.2 million. Revenues decreased primarily as a result of a decrease in the number of loans originated in the first nine months of 2013 compared to the first nine months of 2012 in connection with our services as a Freddie Mac Multifamily Program Plus<sup>®</sup> Seller/Servicer.

The other revenues we earned, which include expense reimbursements from clients related to out-of-pocket costs incurred and vary on a transaction-by-transaction basis, were approximately \$1.5 million in the nine month period ended September 30, 2013, an increase of \$0.1 million as compared to the nine month period ended September 30, 2012.

*Total Operating Expenses.* Our total operating expenses were \$190.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 compared to \$159.1 million for the same period in 2012, an increase of \$31.6 million, or 19.9%. Expenses increased primarily due to increased cost of services and increased personnel costs resulting primarily from an increase in capital markets services revenue and increased headcount in addition to increased stock compensation and depreciation and amortization costs.

The cost of services for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$21.1 million, or 19.2%, to \$131.2 million from \$110.0 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily the result of the increase in commissions and other incentive compensation directly related to the increase in capital markets services revenues as well as higher salary and fringe benefit costs from increased headcount. Cost of services as a percentage of capital markets services revenues was approximately 59.2% and 60.3% for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2013 and September 30, 2012, respectively.

Personnel expenses that are not directly attributable to providing services to our clients increased \$9.5 million, or 50.8%, to \$28.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 from \$18.7 million for the same period in 2012. The increase is primarily related to an increase in salaries and incentive compensation costs of \$3.0 million, increased profit participation expense of \$3.1 million and the non-cash mark-to-market adjustment on the existing restricted stock awards accounted for as liability awards which are revalued each quarter and resulted in increased expense of \$3.5 million during the first nine months of 2013 as compared to the first nine months of 2012. Personnel expenses are impacted quarterly by the adjustments made to accrue for the estimated expense associated with the performance-based firm and office profit participation plans. Both the firm and office profit participation plans allow for payments in the form of both cash and share-based awards based on the decision of the Company s board of directors. The stock compensation cost included in personnel expenses was \$6.4 million and \$2.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The increase in stock compensation costs is primarily due to the non-cash mark-to-market adjustment on existing restricted stock awards accounted for as liability awards which resulted in \$4.9 million of expense (or a \$3.5 million increase as compared to the first nine months of 2012). At September 30, 2013, there was approximately \$2.2 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to share based awards. The weighted average remaining contractual term of the unvested restricted stock units is 0.5 years as of September 30, 2013. There are no unvested options as of September 30, 2013. The weighted average remaining contractual term of the vested options is 5.0 years as of September 30, 2013.

Occupancy and travel and entertainment expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 increased \$2.0 million, or 17.3%, to \$13.4 million compared to the same period in 2012. These increases are primarily due to increased travel and entertainment costs stemming from the increase in headcount and office expansion, which were slightly offset by lower supplies, research and printing costs which decreased \$0.3 million compared to the first nine months of 2012.

Other expenses, including costs for insurance, professional fees, depreciation and amortization, interest on our warehouse line of credit and other operating expenses, were \$14.2 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2013, a decrease of \$0.7 million, or 4.8%, versus \$14.9 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2012. This decrease is primarily related to the decrease in interest on warehouse line of credit of \$1.6 million and lower depreciation costs of \$0.2 million due to the first nine months of 2012 realizing accelerated depreciation on certain offices tenant and leasehold improvements due to office relocations. These decreases were partially offset by increased amortization of \$1.1 million due to a higher balance of mortgage servicing rights.

*Net Income*. Our net income for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$28.7 million, an increase of \$4.3 million versus \$24.5 million for the same fiscal period in 2012. This increase is primarily due the increase in capital markets services revenue net of the increased commissions and other incentive compensation as described above.

Interest and other income, net for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$14.2 million, an increase of \$1.6 million as compared to \$12.5 million for the same fiscal period in 2012 primarily due to a larger gain on sale of servicing rights on certain loans and higher securitization compensation from the sale of servicing rights. These increases were partially offset by lower income recognized on the Company s initial recording of mortgage servicing rights.

The interest expense we incurred during the nine months ended September 30, 2013 was \$26,000 as compared to \$32,000 during the nine months ended September 30, 2012.

(Increase) decrease in payable under the tax receivable agreement reflects the change in the estimated tax benefits owed to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. The \$1.0 million increase in payable under the tax receivable agreement for the nine month period ended September 30, 2013 represents 85% of the increase in the related deferred tax asset of \$1.2 million.

Income tax expense was approximately \$18.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, as compared to \$15.4 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2012. This increase is primarily due to the higher income before income taxes during the nine months ended September 30, 2013 compared to the same period of the prior year. During the nine months ended September 30, 2013, the Company recorded current income tax expense of \$10.6 million and deferred income tax expense of \$7.7 million.

There was no net income attributable to noncontrolling interest, representing the ownership interest of HFF Holdings in the Operating Partnerships, for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, a decrease of \$0.2 million from the same period of the prior year, as a result of the exchange of the remaining partnership units in the Operating Partnerships owned by HFF Holdings pursuant to the Exchange Right as of August 31, 2012. **Financial Condition** 

Total assets decreased to \$366.3 million at September 30, 2013 from \$589.2 million at December 31, 2012, primarily due to:

A decrease in mortgage notes receivable of \$254.6 million due to a lower number of loans pending sale to Freddie Mac at September 30, 2013, compared to December 31, 2012.

A decrease in the deferred tax asset, net of \$7.6 million primarily due to the amortization of the Section 754 step-up in basis.

These decreases in assets were partially offset by increases in cash and cash equivalents of \$32.9 million, property and equipment, net of \$2.2 million, prepaid taxes of \$2.3 million and prepaid expenses and other assets of \$1.3 million.

Total liabilities decreased to \$213.7 million at September 30, 2013 from \$468.2 million at December 31, 2012, primarily due to:

A decrease in amounts outstanding under the warehouse lines of credit of \$254.6 million due to a lower number of loans pending sale to Freddie Mac at September 30, 2013, compared to December 31, 2012.

A decrease in the payable under the tax receivable agreement of \$9.3 million primarily due to the payment of \$10.4 million to HFF Holdings for the 2012 tax year which was partially offset by an increase of \$1.0 million due to the change in the tax rates used to measure the deferred tax assets.

These decreases in liabilities were partially offset by increases in accrued compensation and related taxes of \$9.9 million and deferred rent credit of \$1.4 million,

## **Cash Flows**

Our historical cash flows are primarily related to the timing of receipt of transaction fees, the timing of distributions to members of HFF Holdings and payment of commissions and bonuses to employees.

## First Nine Months of 2013

Cash and cash equivalents increased \$32.9 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2013. Net cash of \$37.7 million was provided by operating activities, primarily resulting from net income of \$28.8 million and an increase in accrued compensation and related taxes of \$7.4 million. These sources of cash were partially offset by a \$10.4 million payment under the tax receivable agreement, a \$1.9 million increase in accounts receivable, a \$1.4 million decrease in other accrued liabilities, and a decrease of \$3.6 million in prepaid taxes, prepaid expenses and other current assets. Cash of \$3.3 million was used for investing in property and equipment. Financing activities used \$0.3 million for the payments on certain capital leases and \$1.7 million to purchase shares of Class A common stock in connection with employee tax withholdings, and we recognized a \$0.5 million excess tax benefit related to share-based award activities.

## First Nine Months of 2012

Cash and cash equivalents increased \$10.6 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2012. Net cash of \$14.4 million was provided by operating activities, primarily resulting from net income of \$24.5 million, a decrease in deferred tax assets of \$8.8 million and proceeds from the sale of mortgage servicing rights of \$3.0 million. These increases in cash were partially offset by a \$17.7 million payment under the tax receivable agreement, a \$2.3 million decrease in other accrued liabilities, a \$1.1 million increase in prepaid taxes, prepaid expenses and other current assets, a \$1.3 million increase in accounts receivable and a \$0.6 million decrease in accounts payable. Cash of \$2.0 million was used for investing in property and equipment. Financing activities used \$0.2 million for the payments on certain capital leases, \$0.6 million to purchase shares of Class A common stock in connection with employee tax withholdings and \$1.0 million for a distribution to HFF Holdings in connection with the Operating Partnerships 2011 tax distribution.

### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our current assets typically have consisted primarily of cash and cash equivalents and accounts receivable in relation to earned transaction fees. At September 30, 2013, our cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$159.3 million were invested or held in a mix of money market funds and bank demand deposit accounts at two financial institutions. Our liabilities have typically consisted of accounts payable and accrued compensation. We regularly monitor our liquidity position, including cash level, credit lines, interest and payments on debt, capital expenditures and other matters relating to liquidity and to compliance with regulatory net capital requirements.

Over the nine month period ended September 30, 2013, we generated approximately \$37.7 million of cash from operations. Our short-term liquidity needs are typically related to compensation expenses and other operating expenses such as occupancy, supplies, marketing, professional fees and travel and entertainment. For the nine months ended September 30, 2013, we incurred approximately \$190.7 million in total operating expenses. A large portion of our operating expenses are variable, highly correlated to our revenue streams and dependent on the collection of transaction fees. During the nine months ended September 30, 2013, approximately 62.2% of our operating expenses were considered variable expenses. Our cash flow generated from operations historically has been sufficient to enable us to meet our objectives. However, if the economy deteriorates at the rate it did during 2008 and 2009, we may be unable to generate enough cash flow from operations to meet our operating needs and therefore we could use all or substantially all of our existing cash reserves on hand to support our operations. We currently believe that cash flows from operating activities and our existing cash balance will provide adequate liquidity and are sufficient to meet our working capital needs for the foreseeable future.

Our tax receivable agreement with HFF Holdings entered into in connection with our initial public offering provides for the payment by us to HFF Holdings of 85% of the amount of cash savings in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that we actually realize as a result of the increases in tax basis and as a result of certain other tax benefits arising from our entering into the tax receivable agreement and making payments under that agreement. During the third quarter of 2013, we paid \$10.4 million to HFF Holdings under the tax receivable agreement. We have estimated that future payments that will be made to HFF Holdings will be \$145.6 million, of which approximately \$10.8 million is anticipated to be paid in 2014. Our liquidity needs related to our long term obligations are primarily related to our facility leases. Additionally, for the nine months ended September 30, 2013, we incurred approximately \$6.7 million in occupancy expenses and approximately \$26,000 in interest expense.

We are a party to an uncommitted \$350 million financing arrangement with PNC Bank, N.A. (PNC) and an uncommitted \$125 million financing arrangement with The Huntington National Bank (Huntington), to fund our Freddie Mac loan closings. Pursuant to these arrangements, PNC or Huntington funds the multifamily Freddie Mac

loan closings on a transaction-by-transaction basis, with each loan being separately collateralized by a loan and mortgage on a multifamily property that is ultimately purchased by Freddie Mac. The PNC and Huntington National Bank financing arrangements are only for the purpose of supporting our participation in Freddie Mac s Program Plus Seller Servicer program and cannot be used for any other purpose. As of September 30, 2013, we had outstanding borrowings of \$6.7 million under the PNC/Huntington arrangements and a corresponding amount of mortgage notes receivable. Although we believe that our current financing arrangements with PNC and Huntington are sufficient to meet our current needs in connection with our participation in Freddie Mac s Program Plus Seller Servicer program, in the event we are not able to secure financing for our Freddie Mac loan closings, we will cease originating such Freddie Mac loans until we have available financing.

### **Critical Accounting Policies; Use of Estimates**

We prepare our financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. In applying many of these accounting principles, we need to make assumptions, estimates and/or judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses in our consolidated financial statements. We base our estimates and judgments on historical experience and other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. These assumptions, estimates and/or judgments, however, are often subjective and our actual results may change negatively based on changing circumstances or changes in our analyses. If actual amounts are ultimately different from our estimates, the revisions are included in our results of operations for the period in which the actual amounts become known. We believe the following critical accounting policies could potentially produce materially different results if we were to change underlying assumptions, estimates and/or judgments. See the notes to our consolidated financial statements for a summary of our significant accounting policies.

*Goodwill*. We evaluate goodwill for potential impairment annually or more frequently if circumstances indicate impairment may have occurred. In this process, we make estimates and assumptions in order to determine the estimated fair value of the Company. In determining the fair value of the Company for purposes of evaluating goodwill for impairment, we utilize a combined market and discounted cash flows approach. In applying the market approach, we use the stock price of our Class A common stock as of the measurement date multiplied by the number of current outstanding shares as of the measurement date and an estimated control premium. In applying the discounted cash flows approach, we project our cash flows for the next five years plus a terminal value and discount this stream of cash to determine an estimated fair value. We then apply a weighted factor to both the market approach and discounted cash flows approach to determine the estimated fair value of the Company. As of October 31, 2013, management s analysis indicates that that a greater than 85.0% decline in the estimated fair value of the Company may result in the recorded goodwill being potentially impaired and would require management to measure the amount of the impairment charge. Goodwill is considered impaired if the recorded book value of goodwill exceeds the implied fair value of goodwill as determined under this valuation technique. We use our best judgment and information available to us at the time to perform this review.

Intangible Assets. Our intangible assets primarily include mortgage servicing rights under agreements with third party lenders. Servicing rights are recorded at the lower of cost or market. Mortgage servicing rights do not trade in an active, open market with readily available observable prices. Since there is no ready market value for the mortgage servicing rights, such as quoted market prices or prices based on sales or purchases of similar assets, the Company determines the fair value of the mortgage servicing rights by estimating the present value of future cash flows associated with servicing the loans. Management makes certain assumptions and judgments in estimating the fair value of servicing rights. The estimate is based on a number of assumptions, including the benefits of servicing (contractual servicing fees and interest on escrow and float balances), the cost of servicing, prepayment rates (including risk of default), an inflation rate, the expected life of the cash flows and the discount rate. The cost of servicing, prepayment rates and discount rates are the most sensitive factors affecting the estimated fair value of the servicing rights. Management estimates a market participant s cost of servicing by analyzing the limited market activity and considering the Company s own internal servicing costs. Management estimates the discount rate by considering the various risks involved in the future cash flows of the underlying loans which include the cancellation of servicing contracts, concentration in the life company portfolio and the incremental risk related to large loans. Management estimates the prepayment levels of the underlying mortgages by analyzing recent historical experience. Many of the commercial loans being serviced have financial penalties for prepayment or early payoff before the stated maturity date. As a result, the Company has consistently experienced a low level of loan runoff. The estimated value of the servicing rights is impacted by changes in these assumptions. As of September 30, 2013, the fair value and net book value of the servicing rights were \$20.1 million and \$16.8 million, respectively. The most sensitive assumptions in estimating the fair value of the mortgage servicing rights are the level of prepayments, discount rate and cost of

servicing. If the assumed level of prepayments increased 51%, the discount rate increased 6% or if there is a 1% increase in the cost of servicing at the stratum level, the estimated fair value of the servicing rights may result in the recorded mortgage servicing rights being potentially impaired and would require management to measure the amount of the impairment charge. The effect of a variation in each of these assumptions on the estimated fair value of the servicing rights are amortized in proportion to and over the period of estimated servicing income which results in an accelerated level of amortization. We evaluate amortizable intangible assets on an annual basis, or more frequently if circumstances so indicate, for potential impairment.

*Income Taxes.* The Company accounts for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, and for tax losses and for tax credit carryforwards, if any. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period of the tax rate change. In assessing the realizability of deferred tax assets, the Company considers whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

Our effective tax rate is sensitive to several factors including changes in the mix of our geographic profitability. We evaluate our estimated tax rate on a quarterly basis to reflect changes in: (i) our geographic mix of income, (ii) legislative actions on statutory tax rates, and (iii) tax planning for jurisdictions affected by double taxation. We continually seek to develop and implement potential strategies and/or actions that would reduce our overall effective tax rate.

The net deferred tax asset of \$162.3 million at September 30, 2013 is comprised mainly of a \$161.0 million deferred tax asset related to the Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code (Section 754) election tax basis step up. The net deferred tax asset related to the Section 754 election tax basis step up of \$161.0 million represents annual pre-tax deductions on the Section 754 basis step up and past payments under the tax receivable agreement of approximately \$28.7 million through 2021, then decreasing over the next six years to approximately \$0.1 million in 2027. In order to realize the annual pre-tax benefit of approximately \$28.7 million, the Company needs to generate approximately \$204 million in revenue each year, assuming a constant cost structure. In the event that the Company cannot realize the annual pre-tax benefit of \$28.7 million each year, the shortfall becomes a net operating loss that can be carried back two years to offset prior years taxable income, if any, or carried forward twenty years to offset future taxable income. During 2008 and 2009, based on the decline in production volume and corresponding impact on operating results, we did not realize the entire benefit of the annual deduction. Currently, \$0.4 million of this cumulative benefit is characterized as a net operating loss and can be carried forward for periods that begin to expire in 2028. A portion of the net operating loss of \$0.4 million is subject to limitation under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code. The limitation on the use of the net operating loss in 2013 is \$0.3 million, which can be used in future years. The net operating loss limitation does not impact the Company s ability to fully utilize the net operating loss before its expiration. In evaluating the realizability of these deferred tax assets, management makes estimates and judgments regarding the level and timing of future taxable income, including projecting future revenue growth and changes to the cost structure. Based on this analysis and other quantitative and qualitative factors, management believes that it is currently more likely than not that the Company will be able to generate sufficient taxable income to realize the net deferred tax assets. Based on revenue and taxable income generated through September 30, 2013, management currently expects to realize the entire \$28.7 million annual pre-tax benefit and be able to utilize a portion of the net operating loss carryforward. If it is more likely than not that the Company would not be able to generate a sufficient level of taxable income through the carryforward period, a valuation allowance would be recorded as a charge to income tax expense and a proportional reduction would be made in the payable under the tax receivable agreement which would be recorded as income in the consolidated statements of income. The trend in revenue growth over the next few years and through the amortization and carryforward periods is a key factor in assessing the realizability of the deferred tax assets.

*Leases*. The Company leases all of its facilities under operating lease agreements. These lease agreements typically contain tenant improvement allowances. The Company records tenant improvement allowances as leasehold improvement assets, included in property and equipment, net in the consolidated balance sheet, and related deferred rent liabilities and amortizes them on a straight-line basis over the shorter of the term of the lease or useful life of the asset as additional depreciation expense and a reduction to rent expense, respectively. Lease agreements sometimes contain rent escalation clauses or rent holidays, which are recognized on a straight-line basis over the life of the lease in accordance with ASC 840, *Leases* (ASC 840). Lease terms generally range from one to ten years. An analysis is performed on each equipment lease to determine whether it should be classified as a capital or operating lease according to ASC 840.

*Share Based Compensation.* The Company calculates the fair value of restricted stock awards as the market value of the Company s Class A common stock on the date of grant. The Company also has restricted stock awards that are accounted for as liability awards and require remeasurement to fair value at the end of each reporting period. The Company s awards are generally subject to graded or cliff vesting schedules. Compensation expense is adjusted for

estimated forfeitures and is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the award. Forfeiture assumptions are evaluated on a quarterly basis and updated as necessary.

*Employment / Non-compete Agreements.* The Company has entered into arrangements with newly-hired producers whereby these producers would be paid additional compensation if certain performance targets are met over a defined period. Some of these agreements contain provisions that the payments will be made to the producers only if they enter into an employment agreement at the end of the performance period. Payments under these arrangements, if earned, would be paid in fiscal years 2014 through 2018. The Company begins to accrue for these payments when it is deemed probable that payments will be made; therefore, on a quarterly basis, the Company evaluates the probability of each of the producers achieving the performance targets and the probability of each of the producers signing an employment agreement, if applicable. As of September 30, 2013, an accrual of \$2.3 million has been made for these arrangements.

*Firm and Office Profit Participation Plans.* The Company s firm and office profit participation plans provide for payments in cash and share-based awards if certain performance targets are achieved during the year. The expense associated with the plans is included in personnel expenses in the consolidated statements of income. The expense recorded for these plans is estimated during the year based on actual results at each interim reporting date and an estimate of future results for the remainder of the year. The plans allow for payments to be made in both cash and share-based awards, the composition of which is determined in the first calendar quarter of the subsequent year. Cash and share-based awards issued under these plans are subject to vesting conditions over the subsequent year, such that the total expense measured for these plans is recorded over the period from the beginning of the performance year through the vesting date. Based on an accounting policy election, the expense associated with the share-based component of the estimated incentive payout is recognized before the grant date of the stock due to the fact that the terms of the profit participation plans have been approved by the Company s board of directors and the employees of the Company understand the requirements to earn the award. Prior to the grant date, the share-based component-related expense is recorded as incentive compensation expense within personnel expenses in the Company s consolidated statements of income. Following the award, if any, the related incentive payout, the share-based component expense is reclassified as stock compensation costs with personnel expenses.

## **Certain Information Concerning Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

We do not currently invest in any off-balance sheet vehicles that provide liquidity, capital resources, market or credit risk support, or engage in any leasing activities that expose us to any liability that is not reflected in our consolidated financial statements.

### Seasonality

Our capital markets services revenue has historically been seasonal, which can affect an investor s ability to compare our financial condition and results of operation on a quarter-by-quarter basis. This seasonality has caused our revenue, operating income, net income and cash flows from operating activities to be lower in the first six months of the year and higher in the second half of the year. The typical concentration of earnings and cash flows in the last six months of the year has historically been due to an industry-wide focus of clients to complete transactions towards the end of the calendar year. However, given the recent disruptions, write-offs and credit losses in the global and domestic capital markets, the liquidity issues facing all global capital markets, and in particular the U.S. commercial real estate markets, this historical pattern of seasonality may or may not continue. For example, the seasonality described above did not occur in the years 2007 or 2008, causing historical comparisons to be even more difficult to gauge.

## Effect of Inflation and/or Deflation

Inflation and/or deflation, or both, could significantly affect our compensation costs, particularly those not directly tied to our transaction professionals compensation, due to factors such as availability of capital and/or increased costs of capital. The rise of inflation could also significantly and adversely affect certain expenses, such as debt service costs, information technology and occupancy costs. To the extent that inflation and/or deflation results in rising interest rates and has other effects upon the commercial real estate markets in which we operate and, to a lesser extent, the securities markets, it may affect our financial position and results of operations by reducing the demand for commercial real estate and related services which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. See Part II, Item 1A, Risk Factors in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Due to the nature of our business and the manner in which we conduct our operations, in particular the fact that our financial instruments that are exposed to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of short-term cash deposits and investments, we believe we do not face any material interest rate risk, foreign currency exchange rate risk, equity price risk or other market risk.

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

#### Management s Quarterly Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that the Company files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to the Company s management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required financial disclosure.

Our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, respectively) have evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based on this evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that, as of September 30, 2013, the Company s disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that material information required to be included in our periodic SEC reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in rules and forms.

The design of any system of control is based upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated objectives under all future events, no matter how remote, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may not deteriorate. Because of its inherent limitations, disclosure controls and procedures may not prevent or detect all misstatements. Accordingly, even effective disclosure controls and procedures can only provide reasonable assurance of achieving their control objectives.

### **Changes in Internal Controls**

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the three month period covered by this report that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

We are party to various litigation matters, in most cases involving normal ordinary course and routine claims incidental to our business. We cannot estimate with certainty our ultimate legal and financial liability with respect to such pending matters. However, we believe, based on our examination of such pending matters, that our ultimate liability for such matters will not have a material adverse effect on our business or financial condition.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

In addition to the other information set forth in this report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed in Part I, Item 1A. Risk Factors, in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results. The risks described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K are not the only risks facing our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and/or operating results.

### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

None.

### Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

None.

Item 5. Other Information.

None.

### Item 6. Exhibits.

A. Exhibits

31.1	Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
31.2	Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
32.1	Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (furnished herewith).
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document

### Table of Contents

- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

#### HFF, INC.

Dated: November 8, 2013	By: /s/ John H. Pelusi, Jr. John H. Pelusi, Jr. Chief Executive Officer, Director and Executive Managing Director (Principal Executive Officer)
Dated: November 8, 2013	By: /s/ Gregory R. Conley Gregory R. Conley Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

## EXHIBIT INDEX

- 31.1 Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
- 31.2 Certification pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
- 32.1 Certification pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (furnished herewith).
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase